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Minutes of Western Isles District Salmon Fisheries Board meeting and Annual Meeting of Proprietors
 3rd November 2022 at 6pm.

Croft Suite Caladh Inn and Via Zoom

Present: 
Jason Laing (Clerk to the Board)

Dickon Green (Uig Lodge)
Innes Morrison (Amhuinnsuidhe and Morsgail)
Gail Tunnah (Finsbay)

Malcolm Macphail (Soval)

Richard Kershaw (Soval)
Donnie Macdonald (Rodel)
Kenny Maclennan (Carloway)

Cathra Kelliher (Borve Lodge)

Donnie Whiteford (Garynahine)

Chris Macrae (Eishken)

Robert Stewart (Aline)
Laurent Hilde (Garynahine and Barvas)

Rebecca Kimber-Danger (Scaliscro)

Iain Trayner (SAA)

Iain Roxburgh (Gress AA)

Richard Davies (OHFT)

Paul Hopper (OHFT)
Apologies 
Ivar Macary (Soval AC)
Mark Macdonald (NatueScot)
Angus Mackenzie (Scaliscro)
Iain Maciver (SY Trust)

Victor Beamish (Grimersta)

George Morris (Finsbay)
Chairman’s Introduction
Dickon Green welcomed everyone and thanked all for attending. He highlighted the better season that many fisheries had this year, highlighting Grimersta in particular after their rod catch of over 600 in 2022.
He thanked the Clerk to the board for his work over the course of the year, and also Kenny Maclennan and Richard Kershaw for their assistance on the steering group.

He thanked OHFT for the work they do and Donnie Whiteford for his role as superintendent.

He then gave special thanks to Laurent Hilde for providing accommodation for the extra watcher that the Board had funded.

He welcomed George Morris as licensee and soon to be new proprietor of the Finsbay fishery.
1) Update from the Clerk to the Board
Jason Laing updated the meeting on the current situation with the Board finances which look healthy. Some levies are still to be collected and payments to OHFT still to be made but the Board look to be in good position going forward.

He mentioned that the Board had appointed four new warranted water bailiffs since the previous meeting and that there were now 24 warranted bailiffs in the Western Isles.

He mentioned that applications for seal licences had recently been sent out by Marine Scotland and asked the meeting their view on this given that almost every application in Scotland had been refused for the last two years. It was suggested that it was still worthwhile applying but this is down to individual estates.

He then asked that the accounts for the financial year 2021/22 be approved.

This was proposed by Innes Morrison and seconded by Donnie macdonald.

Approval of the annual report for 2021/22 was proposed by Innes Morrison and seconded by Donnie Macdonald.

These will now be submitted to the Scottish Government as per the good governance guidance and published on the WIDSFB website. 
2) Review of the 2022 season
Dickon asked the meeting for their views on the 2022 season.
Iain Roxburgh said that while the Gress river had had a better season the water levels hadn’t helped them, with many fish running straight through the river due to high water. The salmon catches were decent but sea trout less so.

Richard Kershaw highlighted the difference in water levels in different parts of the Island. While many had high water throughout July, Soval had a good early run but was very dry from late June. He noted that the salmon were smaller than average although in good condition.

Donnie Whiteford and Laurent Hilde said that Garynahine had had a good run of salmon but also noted that the average size was less than normal.

Dickon also noted that the fish at Uig had been a bit smaller.

Jason Laing said that Grimersta had had the best season for many years but noted that due to the persistent high water a large number of fish had run through to loch Langabhat and this was evident in the numbers of fish caught there in 2022. 

Innes Morrison told the meeting that catches throughout the Reasort estates (Amhunnsuidhe, Morsgail and U&HE) had been good, with some very good sea trout up to 9lb also being caught. He noted that although close geographically the run in Hamanaway had been later than at Amhunnsuidhe.

Iain Trayner said that the season on the Creed had been better than last year but that water conditions hadn’t really suited them. He said that there had again been some issues with dolphin predation. 

3) Bailiffing and enforcement
Donnie Whiteford said that the trial of having extra watchers funded by the Board had been a success. He said that while hiring a vehicle had been more expensive than anticipated and fuel costs had gone up the operation had still come in under budget (10K) and that the equipment purchased was now there for use in the future.
He said that watchers Adam Mott and Gordon Mackenzie had toured the island extensively and tried to cover as many areas as possible. He highlighted that the option was there for all estates to benefit from their assistance.

He said that a number of patrols had taken place with police Scotland’s involvement, including finding and lifting two nets while officers were present.

AP – WIDSFB to thank Police Scotland for their increased support 
He said that sea patrols had taken place regularly in Loch Roag with Grimersta and Garynahine boats both being active as well as an increased presence from Fisheries Protection vessels. He noted that Fisheries Protection had been very helpful and were keen to help where possible in the future.

He reminded fisheries that had not already done so to notify him of any poaching hotspots that they would like checked in future. 
He told the meeting that two individuals had been prosecuted and fined for a poaching offence that took place in 2021.

Richard Kershaw proposed that the Board continue to fund the extra watcher/s on at least the same basis as in 2022. All present agreed. 

AP – Write to Adam Mott and Gordon Mackenzie to thank them for their work during the 2022 season
AP - Contact Tourist information Board to clarify the situation in relation to angling in the Western Isles as incorrect advice has been given out recently.

4) Assessors revaluation of rateable value
Dickon told the meeting that while fisheries had historically been statutorily revalued regularly in the past this had now changed, and the assessor now offers a revaluation every three years if requested by fishery Boards, and that this revaluation was now due.
He said that both the assessor and FMS are recommending that Boards do request this revaluation as it’s best to remain as up to date as possible. This assessment would be based largely on five-year average catches from 2017 – 2021.

Dickon noted that the rate per pound that the Board applies to levy invoices may need to be reviewed at the next board meeting if the overall rateable value of fisheries is lower after revaluation. 

Richard Kershaw proposed that the Board proceed with asking for a revaluation. Donnie Macdonald seconded and all present agreed. 

AP – Dickon to inform the assessor of this decision
AP – All relevant correspondence to still go to Gail Tunnah on behalf of Finsbay.

5) Members Interests
No new interests were declared. 
6) Update from Richard Davies and Paul Hopper on OHFT

Paul Hopper updated the meeting about the situation re aquaculture. He said that there had been no major escapes. He noted that while many fish farms reported high sea lice numbers in January, they all managed to bring the numbers down by the crucial smolt run time in May.
He noted that the Loch Roag action plan had been agreed by the Scottish Salmon Company and NatureScot, to be implemented in the event of low water conditions.

He said that communications between OHFT / WIDSFB and the aquaculture companies had mostly been good, with positive actions taken when appropriate.
He noted that the Plocrapool EMP had not yet been signed by the Board, but that OHFT have been asked to try and help find a suitable method of wild fish monitoring, which has been the main stumbling block with this. He said the Scottish salmon company do seem do seem committed to finding a way of making it work.

He briefed that the Loch Erisort EMP had been signed by all parties in April. The Fyke net for wild fish monitoring had been deployed in August but they hoped to start this again early next year.

Richard Kershaw said that the EMP meeting held as Soval recently had been very positive.

Paul went on to update on the SEPA framework which was consulted on in March with the results published in August. 

He then briefed on other potential projects for OHFT in the coming year, although at this time none were confirmed. These include the resumption of the National Electrofishing project (NEPs), the installation of three fish counters (as part of a Marine Scotland national network of counters) in the western isles and the continuation of the AST West Coast Tracking project.

Laurent Hilde expressed his reservations about how the aquaculture companies are operating and feels in some ways they are behaving worse than they were ten years ago. 

Dickon mentioned that Richard Kershaw has suggested publicising the positive things that come from the wild fish sector, including the good catches this year, the amount of employment generated by fisheries and the good work done by OHFT which could include news about the tracking project. It was noted that at the last survey the Freshwater fisheries sector created 270 full-time equivalent jobs.

Richard Davies has agreed to write the article with a view to getting it published in local press and perhaps wider. Gail suggested it could be included in the FishPal newsletter.
AP – Clerk to poll fisheries on numbers currently employed on a full time and seasonal basis.
Richard Davies thanked the Board for its continued support.

Donne Macdonald asked OHFT how widespread their elecrofishing work is outside of projects like NEPs and asked if it would be possible to include Rodel when possible.

Richard Davies concluded by saying that it looked like it was going to continue to be a busy year for OHFT and that they were likely to be looking for two extra staff members to assist the current team. 

7) AOB

Donnie Macdonald asked that another pre-season meeting of bailiffs takes place.
Dickon said that he would liaise with the assessor to ensure that revaluation is done in good time ahead of the next financial year.

Richard Kershaw thanked Dickon for all his work as chairman. 

Date of Next Meeting
The provisional date for the next meeting of the WIDSFB was set for Thursday 9th March 2023 at 2pm,

Venue TBC but it was agreed that meeting in person with options for virtual attendance was the preferred option.
These minutes were approved and have been signed by:

Dickon Green
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